
	
 
 
 
 
 
 
February 5, 2024 
 
VIA EMAIL ONLY  
 
Farah Nourmand, Esq. 
fnourmand@adamsstirling.com 
Adams | Stirling PLC 
2566 Overland Ave, Ste 730,  
Los Angeles, CA 90064-5603 

Brant H. Dveirin, Esq. 
Brant.dveirin@lewisbrisbois.com 
Lewis Brisbois Bisgaard & Smith LLP 
2050 Holmby Ave 
Los Angeles, CA 90025-5908 

 
RE: Residents for Open Board Elections, et al. v. Palos Verdes Homes Association 
 LASC Case No. BS169638 
 
Dear Ms. Nourman and Mr. Deverin, 
 
I am litigation and land use counsel for John Harbison, L. Ried Schott and Residents for Open 
Board Elections (“ROBE.”) I am writing to follow up on my clients’ December 19, 2023 notice of 
breach of the January 10, 2019 settlement agreement that resolved the Palos Verdes Homes 
Association’s (“PVHA’s”) complicity in the illegal sale of parkland in the City of Palos Verdes 
Estates (“City”), and the dispute over Election Reforms to a democratic selection of Board of 
Directors members. That settlement agreement contained a number of provisions to reform the 
governance of the PVHA and its election. Some of those provisions were intended to be one-time 
measures and some were intended to be in place in perpetuity, much like the deed restrictions that 
protect the parkland. The 2023 Notice of Breach letter is attached for reference, as well as the signed 
Settlement Agreement from 2019. 
 
As a material inducement for my clients to enter into the settlement agreement, the PVHA agreed to 
the following reforms in the manner in which elections were to be conducted in perpetuity: 
 

• The PVHA promised to locate a lockbox at City Hall to collect votes from the time the first 
ballot is sent to the deadline of the Wednesday before the annual election. The PVHA failed 
to do so for the most recent election in January 2024 and at its Annual Meeting on January 9, 
2024 repudiated any obligation to do so beyond the 2020 election. 

 
• The PVHA promised to use at least three mailings of full ballots and return envelopes to its 

members. The PVHA only performed one mailing for the most recent election in January 
2024 and at its Annual Meeting on January 9, 2024 repudiated any obligation to use three 
mailings beyond the 2020 election. 

 
• The PVHA promised that if any members appeared at the annual meeting to personally 

present a ballot, the PVHA would accept the ballot. This was the practice for much of the 
century the PVHA was in existence, and as noted in the Board minutes, in some years the 
quorum was only met after counting the votes submitted at the Annual Meeting. The PVHA 
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did not allow this in the most recent annual meeting on January 9, 2024 and repudiated any 
obligation to do so beyond the 2020 election. 
 

In addition to violating the letter of the Settlement Agreement, the PVHA has violated the spirit of 
the agreement which was to increase member participation in governance and avoid board members 
from simply re-appointing themselves to the board year after year. In the most recent election, the 
ballot mailing was not received by residents until December 11th of 2023 with a required deadline of 
returning the ballots by January 3rd of this year. This timeframe was the latest members have ever 
received a ballot and the shortest period ever for members to vote in a board election. It is also 
during a holiday period when many members are traveling and are not able to collect their mail, do 
not have time to vote in such a short time frame, or are having difficulty finding the ballots in their 
mail and often accidentally dispensing the ballot envelope along with numerous catalogs and 
advertisements. It is especially problematic because the PVHA offices were closed at noon 
on December 22, just two weeks or less after ballots were received by residents, and that the offices 
didn’t open until more than two weeks later, on January 8, 2024, just a day before the election. 
 
At the January 9, 2024 Annual Meeting, PVHA Board Chair Christine McNamara stated that the 
breach letter had no merit since the four requirements in sections 13.1.1 – 13. 3.4 were all meant to 
be only for the 2020 election since Section 13.3 made reference to a special ballot measure asking for 
a referendum to allow members to express their desires pertaining to lowering the quorum. That 
ballot measure passed by over 69% voting in favor of lowering the quorum. The reference to that 
year in 13.1 was because the referendum was intended to be a one-time action. The other reforms 
were intended to be ongoing for all future elections as clearly indicated in the specific language used 
in each of those sub-sections. For instance, words like “shall continue to use at least three 
mailings” and “shall continue its recent practice of locating a lockbox” make it extremely clear 
that these reforms were not intended to be one-time reforms. The last subsection on personally 
presenting ballots at the Annual Meeting merely reaffirmed the practice that the PVHA had 
followed for almost a century, and true for almost every entity that holds annual meetings, and thus 
was also not a one-time reform. 
 
Frankly, the intent of the original ROBE litigation was to establish permanent election reform, and 
my clients would have never participated in the Settlement Agreement had those reforms been 
limited to a single election, as the PVHA is now asserting. If litigation ensues, the intent of the 
parties can be demonstrated to the Court through testimony of the signatories (which do not include 
any of the current Board Members) as well as that of the PVHA office manager in 2019 when the 
Settlement Agreement was signed and implemented. 
 
The purpose of this letter is two-fold: First, as to the most recent election, the PVHA could cure the 
breach of the Settlement by holding the vote open and continue to hold the election open until a 
quorum is obtained. This practice has been followed in the past by the PVHA and is specifically 
allowed by its bylaws (“If, however, for want of a quorum or other cause, a member’s meeting shall 
not be held on the day above named, or should the members fail to complete their elections, or such 
other business as may be presented for their consideration, those present may adjourn from day to 
day until the same shall be accomplished.”) 
 
Second, the PVHA could send two additional ballot mailings with notice given that the election has 
been extended, thus bringing the total ballots mailed up to the minimum of 3 required in the 
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Settlement. Also, my clients request that the PVHA reaffirm in writing that the three provisions 
cited above as to a lock box, three mailings and personal presentation of ballots, will be 
implemented in all future elections indicating that is no longer disputed. 
 
In the event that the PVHA does not cure the breach and provide sufficient assurances that the 
settlement agreement will be followed in future elections, they have authorized me to file an action 
to enforce the Settlement Agreement. That is not their preference. 
 
Please respond in writing by no later than February 9, 2024. 
 
All of my clients’ rights are reserved. 
 

Very truly yours, 
 
 
 
 

   Jeffrey Lewis 
 
 

cc: Trevor Rusin, City Attorney (trevor.rusin@bbklaw.com) 
 Current PVHA Board of Directors 

  
 Encls. (2) For Reference 
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From: John Harbison <harbisonjohn@gmail.com> 
Subject: Notice of Breach of 2019 Settlement Agreement 
Date: December 19, 2023 at 9:51:00 PM PST 
To: pvha@pvha.org 
Cc: Ried Schott <lrschott@hotmail.com>, Jeff Lewis <jeffreylewis@hey.com> 
 
Please forward this email to each of the Board Members of PVHA, and please acknowledge receipt. 
 
Thank you, 
John  
 
John Harbison 
 
harbisonjohn@gmail.com 
cell: 310 739-1838 
 
================= 
 
December 19, 2023 
  
To: The Directors of the Palos Verdes Homes Association 
  
We believe the Palos Verdes Homes Association (PVHA / Homes Association) is not 
acting in accordance with the January 10, 2019 Settlement Agreement that it 
approved along with City of Palos Verdes Estates and two resident groups - Residents 
for Open Board Elections (ROBE) and Citizens for Enforcement of Protective 
Covenants (CEPC). The signed copy of that agreement is attached.  
 
It appears the PVHA has violated the following sections of the noted agreement: 
  
13.3.1. “The Board shall publicly advocate for the 35 percent quorum change ballot 
measure and also approve this motion to the Court to advocate the lower 
quorum.” All the current Board members at the December 4, 2023 public Forum that 
they hosted indicated their strong opposition to lowering the quorum. The Board’s 
position significantly reduces the possibility of a democratic election and is contrary 
to what the Homes Association previously agreed to abide by. 
  
13.3.2.  “The Homes Association shall continue its recent practice of locating a 
lockbox at City Hall to collect votes from the time the first ballot is sent to the 
deadline of the Wednesday before the annual election and has obtained the 
agreement of the City to this arrangement.” The Homes Association agreed to 
continue its practice of locating a lockbox at City Hall to collect votes, however, it is 
not doing so. 
  



13.3.3  “As was done in the Winter of 2018 for the January 2019 Board election, the 
Homes Association shall continue to use at least three mailings of full ballots and 
return envelopes to Homes Association members until such time as a ballot is 
received from any member.” The Homes Association agreed to use at least three 
mailings of full ballots, however, only one ballot was sent out during this election. 
  
13.3.4  “If any Homes Association members appears at the annual meeting to 
personally present a ballot, the Homes Association shall accept that ballot 
(assuming the ballot is otherwise valid). However, no member will be allowed to 
appear at the annual meeting to change a previously cast ballot. If more than one 
ballot is received from any member, the first one will be counted.” The Homes 
Association agreed to allow members to personally present a ballot at the annual 
meeting, however, we understand this will not be allowed. 
  
Further, the one election ballot in this year's PVHA election was not received by 
residents until December 11th of this year with a required deadline of returning the 
ballots by January 3rd. This appears to be the latest members ever received a ballot 
and the shortest period ever for members to vote in a PVHA election. It is also during 
a Holiday Period when many members are traveling and are not able to collect their 
mail, do not have time to vote in such a short time frame, or are having difficulty 
finding the ballots in their mail and often accidentally dispensing the ballot envelope 
along with numerous catalogs and advertisements. Sending ballots out during this 
time period and with such a short voting period is not only irresponsible, but it can 
also be a violation of California laws governing Home Owner Associations, such as 
7515, which requires a voting period of at least 30 days. 
  
As a result of the limited time period PVHA members have to vote, and the violation 
particularly of 13.3.3 noted above, if a quorum is not obtained, we believe the 
election should continue by at least two months, as allowed by PVHA Bylaws and 
consistent with practices in some previous years. And that at least two more election 
ballots need to be forwarded to all members during those two months. Additionally, 
a lockbox is also needed now at City Hall to collect votes during the extended 
election, and that members should be allowed to submit votes during the annual 
meeting, as required under section 13.3.4, respectively. 
  
Since the deadline for voting is only a couple weeks away, a timely response to 
resolve the noted violations is required. 
  
Respectfully, 



  
L. Ried Schott, representing ROBE 
   
John Harbison, representing CEPC 
 




